2021-22 WILSON CHINA FELLOWSHIP

The Key Role of Multilateral Coordination in the U.S.-China Health Relationship

Deborah Seligsohn is an Assistant Professor in the Department of Political Science at Villanova University and a 2021–22 Wilson China Fellow











Abstract

For decades, the WHO played a useful role in easy tensions during difficult times in the U.S.-China health relationship. That process failed during COVID-19, leaving the United States without an effective way to interface with China in a crisis. An international organization can suffer from agency slack or a lack of independence. But despite these potential pitfalls, it can provide useful services to its member states. Often overlooked are the ways an IO can help nations address bilateral concerns. It can coordinate, provide international recognition that encourages improvements, and it can ease sovereignty concerns. This paper examines the history of successful partnership and the problems that led to the failures of 2020. It makes recommendations for how to move forward.

Implications and Key Takeaways

- The United States should increase its support for the WHO, including an increase in basic budgetary support by itself and work with other developed nations to increase support, as well.
- The United States should support the strengthening of International Health Regulations, recognizing that greater scrutiny will also come to the United States.
- The United States should seek to develop for coronaviruses, and for other key viruses identified by the global public health community, an international surveillance regime similar to the influenza program the United States has supported since its inception. This should be for the full range of countries with a coronavirus risk.
- The United States should recognize that China is now a peer country producing public health and scientific excellence.
- The United States should fully staff its health activities in China, including CDC, NIH and FDA. It should also seek to resume cooperation agreements with Chinese scientific entities and focus on ensuring joint use of data.

 Much of the world still needs to be vaccinated. The United States should look at how to ensure that its efforts and those of the Chinese are complementary in getting maximum effective coverage, not competitive. This may well require additional research on using multiple vaccine types.

Introduction

The COVID-19 pandemic continues to have profound and negative effects around the world. Not only has it brought death and suffering to millions, but it has caused economic dislocation to hundreds of millions, reduced global interaction and brought significant political stress to many countries, arguably including the United States. International cooperation on COVID-19 has been weak, despite multiple promises by most leading countries to do more. COVAX, the global effort to provide vaccines to poor countries, has only delivered half its promised doses, and most recently has reported it can't do more without an immediate cash infusion.1 And as the world continues to struggle mightily with new COVID variants, there seems to be little global effort to conduct the kind of surveillance for altogether new coronaviruses that there is for influenza, despite the fact that COVID was the third of these novel coronaviruses to emerge on the Asian landmass in the 21st century. As shown by the emergences of MERS in Saudi Arabia, and the global struggle to control COVID, these are not solely Chinese issues. However, it is impossible to foresee a situation where China is not critical to the global control of respiratory illness. It is simply too large, has too many people in close proximity to animals, and is too integral to global production capacity of vaccines, medicines and medical equipment, not to be one of the most essential players.

The United States has long been a leading advocate for efforts to control the spread of infectious disease with active involvement dating back to over a century, especially in the Western Hemisphere.² By World War II the United States was the largest global health donor, first contributing over 70 percent of the United Nations Relief and Rehabilitation Administration (UNRRA)'s budget and then committing to almost 40 percent of the World Health Organization (WHO)'s budget in the early years after the war.³ While there was some isolationist pushback in Congress to the original WHO treaty, the U.S. administration was central to the design of the organization. By the early 1950s addressing global health disparities through UN agencies was seen as a key element of the U.S. efforts to counter communism. Ironically, the most significant impact of Congressional concern was a special provision that allowed the United States to withdraw from the treaty with only one year's notice, a provision that was actually used during the Trump administration,

although with less than a year to go in that administration, withdrawal was never actually effected.⁴

From the beginnings of the WHO, the United States had more capacity than the international organization and U.S. funding was essential to its operation. Thus, the United States could have chosen a different route, focusing resources on a unilateral overseas strategy of bilateral aid. But instead, support for WHO and working through WHO on key programs was a critical element of U.S. international health policy, particularly on infectious diseases ranging from small pox to influenza. And yet, when it came to COVID, the first year of the pandemic was marked by growing U.S. skepticism toward the WHO and toward international health efforts in general and a substantial reduction in U.S. material support for the WHO. 2020-2021 was the first period in the organization's history where the United States was not its largest donor.⁵ The question then arises, what value did the United States gain by working through the WHO, an organization where the United States, while influential, could not dictate terms, rather than working independently and bilaterally? Conversely, was the failure to leverage the WHO during COVID a loss for the United States? And finally, looking forward, now that the United States has decided to reengage with the WHO, are there ways that that the United States can use multilateral participation as a way to advance its bilateral health relationship with China in ways that promote global health?

This essay will examine the role that multilateral engagement played in advancing U.S. health goals related to China, specifically related to infectious respiratory diseases. Because of China's large population of both humans and animals and the many opportunities they have to interact, Chinese health authorities' active involvement in collecting information on disease threats, whether it be the annual changes in the influenza virus or the emergence of new pathogens, has long been recognized.

The Relationship between the WHO and Member States

The WHO is a member-directed institution and yet often must confront individual members about health problems they might prefer not to divulge to a global audience. It is both a highly technical agency with its own staff, and it requires assistance from its member states to provide critical staffing and infrastructure not just for emergencies but for its ongoing efforts. While the major focus of previous studies has been on whether the WHO has autonomy or is governed by the member states, with a focus on how the WHO carries out its role, the focus here is on the reverse, the role an IO can have not just in furthering its own goals (though they may coincide), but in facilitating relationships among member states. Specifically, I am looking at how interaction and support for the WHO has supported U.S. priorities, although this analysis is likely applicable to other members, especially those who actively support WHO programs, as well.

The WHO as a one vote per member organization has long been responsive to its developing country members' needs. While some developed countries, and particularly the United States are focused largely on infectious diseases that cross borders, developed country members have advocated efforts related to poverty, pharmaceutical access, and other issues with broad social and economic implications. The public health literature focuses on the tensions in WHO priorities in terms of the voting membership, which with 192 members is heavily weighted toward the developing world, and budgetary constraints. In particular, as the agency grew to rely on extra-budgetary or project funding from the 1980s onward, it had to become increasingly responsive to the specific demands of donors.

By contrast the international relations literature has framed the conflicting pressures at WHO either as a principal-agent conflict, where the voting method leads to agency slack⁸ or from a constructivist viewpoint, where the same WHO professional staff are acting as "norm entrepreneurs." In both cases, the basic question is how much WHO itself is shaping international health policy and acting as an independent institution. As Walt documents, this framing does not address the fact that a great deal of global health assistance capacity now resides in some of the member countries. Moreover, the WHO actively works to develop the member country expertise it then depends on through its support for domestic public health infrastructure and the network of Collaborating Centers and Essential Regulatory Laboratories.

More broadly the literature also takes seriously the services that international organizations (IOs) can provide to their member countries, including the provision of a centralized locus for cooperation and/or coordination and through IO independence, the ability to be able to act unilaterally on behalf

of global interests (Abbott and Snidal 1998), thus suggesting that IO independence is not always agency slack. However, these discussions simplify the complex nature of interactions between a highly technical agency that is in fact heavily reliant on information and cooperation from all its member states and on the even greater technical resources of its more prominent members. Moreover, it tends to put the IO in the center of the analysis. This essay turns that around to look at a bilateral relationship that in many ways was prioritized by both countries above the success of the IO, and yet, using the IO was critical to bilateral success. Without a successful intermediary at key moments, the bilateral relationship suffered greatly, to the detriment of both countries and the world.

The Groundwork: Influenza Cooperation within the WHO Network

WHO founded the international influenza surveillance network in 1952, with the United States as a founding member. ¹⁰ The United States and other major members were interested in ensuring globally effective surveillance and data analysis. When China began to be more active in international organizations in the 1970s, its surveillance was weak. Influenza surveillance is critically important, because even in the midst of a coronavirus pandemic, the international medical community continues to view seasonal influenza as a major health concern and pandemic influenza as an ever-present risk. Indeed, there have been new flu viruses of concern during the past two years. ¹¹ The speed and severity of the 1918 flu pandemic and the fact that influenza viruses mutate much more rapidly than coronaviruses keep influenza high on epidemiologists' lists of concerns. ¹² Many, but by no means all, influenzas of concern arise in China. Concern about developments in China has been heightened since the series of highly pathogenic H5N1 or bird flu outbreaks that occurred in Southern China and Hong Kong and then spread to Southeast Asia in 1996 – 2005 period. ¹³

U.S. CDC began to explore the possibility for influenza surveillance cooperation with China in 1978 even before relations were normalized and the U.S.-China Science and Technology Umbrella Agreement were signed in 1979. Exchanges increased in the late 1980s and the first formal agreement was signed in 1989 between the U.S. CDC and the Chinese Institute of Virology.¹⁴ Under the agreement the United States helped the Chinese set up sentinel surveillance, i.e. a network of healthcare providers to collect influenza samples, and upgrade laboratory capacity. Once basic lab work was completed in China all the samples were sent to be analyzed at the U.S. CDC in Atlanta, which was also designated a WHO Collaborating Center. Initially the Chinese sent the U.S. CDC hundreds of samples a year.¹⁵

The WHO influenza program was organized around National Influenza Centers and then much more sophisticated Collaborating Centers, The Chinese Institute of Virology (which in 2002 became part of the brand-new China Center for Disease Control and Prevention or China CDC) was already designated a WHO National Influenza Center and thus the logical partner for U.S. CDC. Essential Laboratories and Reference Laboratories were in a much more limited number of locations. The United States, United Kingdom, Japan, and Australia all hosted Collaborating Centers where flu samples were analyzed and recommendations made, for epidemic and pandemic preparedness and for the composition of the annual flu vaccine. ¹⁶

WHO's influenza program is both one of its most effective and long-standing efforts and highly dependent on member country capacity. The program provides coordination, data compilation and knowledge sharing. Each country designates a National Influenza Center, but these obviously have different levels of capacity and expertise. WHO then designates key nodes as Collaborating Centers to conduct more sophisticated laboratory analysis and compile data. The influenza program also operated as the WHO's key pandemic detection program, since everyone involved pre-SARS, and even most post-SARS, expected the next respiratory pandemic to be an influenza virus. As both the United States and Japan became interested in supporting global influenza surveillance capacity, the WHO became the obvious venue for working out and deconflicting their assistance efforts. In 1998, the two countries agreed to fund their bilateral efforts through the WHO. 18

WHO's role is more than facilitating aid coordination or compiling data. The China case, in particular, demonstrates how important an international organization is for providing an incentive structure for countries to upgrade their domestic infrastructure. U.S.-China cooperation to develop the Chinese influenza program progressed steadily through the 1990s with the United States assisting with laboratory capacity and helping the Chinese increase the number

of surveillance sites, although the overall scale was still rather modest. This was partly attributable to a bureaucracy that didn't promote its best young scientists quickly,19 and partly that all of China's public health infrastructure was quite small and had not yet been formed (until 2002) into a government public health agency as opposed to a research institute. 20 In 2004 the United States and China agreed to a major increase in ambition with a new bilateral agreement focused specifically on elevating the Chinese contribution to the WHO system. A major goal was for China CDC to become a WHO Collaborating Center, a result achieved in 2008. Sentinel surveillance also grew dramatically, from a handful of sites in the 1980s to 3565 in 2006 all the way to 28,685 in 2014. At the same time the number of labs able to run state-of-the-art PCR tests rose from approximately one in each of China's 31 provinces to almost 400.21 The WHO program created clear metrics for success that gave Chinese medical could advocate for internally. Indeed, a popular slogan in the years leading up to the 2004 agreement was that China should "get on the international track" (yu guoji jiegui), a slogan that realized its apex use during China's admission into another key UN-affiliated organization, the World Trade Organization.²²

Both countries have benefited directly from the bilateral relationship, and from the WHO's role in coordinating, facilitating and providing imprimatur. The improvements in China led to a more complete set of samples and rapid analysis to inform the annual influenza vaccine. Chinese public health overall benefited from improvements in lab capacity and those 400+ PCR-equipped labs, which not only aid in addressing the ordinary burden of disease, but contributed to China's rapid effort to bring COVID-19 under control in 2020. The United States also gained directly from working with China. For decades the Chinese sent flu samples to the U.S. CDC in its role as a WHO Coordinating Center. WHO brought considerable extra prestige to the relationship and helped smooth any concerns over sovereignty and data sharing.

CRISIS Response: the WHO role during emergencies

Bird Flu

Influenza mutates constantly, and thus catching every one of these changes is essential for preparing for the annual influenza season and the appropriate

vaccine. In addition scientists are on the lookout for large changes, a major shift in type that means a much larger portion of the world's population is immunologically naïve and susceptible to the disease. This is what occurred in 1918 and then again in 1957, 1968 and 2009. The first of these was astonishingly deadly, killing an estimated 50-100 million people, ²³ and both 1957 and 1968 were severe. ²⁴ While the H1N1 pandemic of 2009 turned out to be milder than most with global deaths estimated at 189,000, ²⁵ the concern remains that a more hazardous influenza might emerge. China is always at high risk because of the heavy concentration of people, poultry and pigs in close proximity, which the viruses move between.

A more fatal influenza was identified in Hong Kong in 1997, the H5N1 bird flu. This flu had jumped directly from birds to humans and was incredibly lethal, killing one-third of those infected. The concern was whether it would lead to sustained human-to-human transmission. Most of the cases seemed to come directly from contact with infected poultry. A massive cull of Hong Kong's poultry markets and new regulations on how to manage them seemed to control it. 26 However, Hong Kong is a populous city on a tiny landmass. It imports almost all of its food, mainly from China. The suspicion, later confirmed, was that the disease had originated in Southern China.²⁷ The WHO and the U.S. CDC wanted a greater understanding of the origins of the disease to try to prevent further outbreaks. This kind of outbreak, where sustained human-to-human transmission has not yet occurred, is controlled by widespread poultry culls of the type that Hong Kong conducted in 1997. I was living in the Southern Chinese city of Guangzhou at the time, and no culls were conducted, nor was the outbreak ever acknowledged to have affected the mainland side of the border. However, the general public stopped eating chicken in fear.²⁸

Despite almost two decades of cooperation, including some staff in Beijing, the U.S. CDC found it much easier to work within a WHO-requested "mission" than to try to investigate this outbreak on their own. Investigation, in contrast to capacity-building, will raise many more sovereignty concerns. To achieve its aims WHO treaded lightly. There was no public accusation of hidden cases, but rather a polite request to visit Southern China to see if they could learn more about the disease's origins. The Chinese government allowed a mission to travel to Southern China in 1998 with U.S. CDC representatives as part of the group.

But that visit was described to me as a "complete whitewash" with the markets selling live birds shut down, and the group's request to see typical poultry production denied. Instead they were shown a video of a high-tech facility, not at all the average for late 1990s Guangdong. ²⁹ Much of what we know about the nature of these southern food markets as the sources for H5N1 and then later for SARS was due to the quiet work of researchers in Hong Kong, who went regularly across the border in the wake of the original bird flu outbreak and collected samples from local markets. By 2006 Guan Yi and his colleagues had collected over 50,000 animal samples from six provinces. ³⁰

Despite the challenges of trying to obtain clear information in China, the need was only more obvious, and thus U.S. CDC continued to work both directly and with WHO to obtain more information. By 2002 the H5N1 bird flu started to emerge in nearby SE Asian countries, but before bird flu could command full expert attention, a new and more infectious disease emerged.

SARS

In the fall and winter of 2002 rumors began to emerge of a new and scary disease in South China. This was before widespread internet use in China, and the rumors spread by text message on cell phones. Friends warned each other not to go to hospitals. This new disease was ultimately named SARS and the virus that caused it SARS-COV-1. But no one knew that at the time, and the national government in Beijing didn't know anything. Local authorities in Guangdong did their best to keep the news from the Central Government, a pattern that repeated when SARS moved to other provinces, and then apparently at the early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic.

WHO received a note from an unofficial source informing it of the rumor about this disease on February 10, 2003, illustrating the importance of an international organization as a more neutral conduit than another government would be. The WHO formally requested information from the Chinese government, but was told it was "under control." Quickly, however, cases began to emerge in Hong Kong and SE Asia, as well as in Toronto, and WHO decided to send a team in investigate. U.S. CDC's influenza effort was led by Dr. Keiji Fukuda, who fortuitously was working on influenza issues in the region. Many at WHO and in the international medical community thought the mysterious disease was likely to be a novel influenza, and Dr. Fukuda was invited to

join the WHO team. Even with the WHO imprimatur getting access to the area with the outbreak took some time. The team arrived in China February 23 and did not visit Guangzhou until March 4.³¹ (WHO issued its first alert for SARS on March 13).

WHO was legally limited, since existing International Health Regulations (IHRs) had mandatory reporting requirements for only three diseases and did not have explicit rules for travel restrictions. These gaps were addressed after SARS with a significant revision to the IHRs in 2004.³² WHO Director General Gro Harlem Brundtland used the lack of rules to respond flexibly and threaten additional action.³³ Throughout March as additional countries reported cases and global concern grew, Brundtland and her representative in Beijing, Dr. Henk Bekedam, continued to urge greater transparency from the Chinese government and to offer assistance in combatting the disease.

U.S. CDC again became involved when a second WHO team was assembled with two CDC members of four total and began its visit to Beijing on March 23. The team was forced to wait until April 3 to get permission to visit Guangdong. The likely trigger for permission was WHO headquarters issuing its toughest travel warning yet on April 2. However, by the time the team arrived in Guangzhou the outbreak was indeed under control and their question was what was happening in Beijing.³⁴ It again took a number of days to get inside Beijing's hospitals. The team visited from April 10-15, but only heard about SARS cases at a military hospital on the final day of their visit. Beijing's outbreak had first been revealed by a retired military doctor and whistleblower, Dr. Jiang Yanyong.

Beijing ultimately announced its epidemic on April 20 and began to take vigorous steps to get the outbreak under control, including putting Vice Premier Wu Yi in charge of the Health Ministry, firing the Beijing Party Secretary and otherwise signaling its intention to hold the bureaucracy to account. At the same time Beijing began to welcome international assistance in the form of many more WHO missions, of which perhaps half the experts were U.S. CDC.

During the SARS period U.S. CDC and WHO worked closely together and with WHO in the official leadership role. DG Brundtland had the power to threaten the Chinese economy through her travel warnings, and these ensured that the Chinese paid attention to her concerns. Moreover,

travel warnings were issued for many countries, so the Chinese could not argue they were singled out. Despite the fact that the United States is a much stronger and wealthier institution, the United States deferred to the WHO to take action first and then followed with its own travel warnings. The Chinese government response was slower and more halting than WHO wished, due in part to central government reluctance, but in even greater part to the internal local and provincial cover-ups that made the Chinese central government unable to track their own epidemic for many months.

Once Chinese cooperation was assured, WHO needed the U.S. CDC as much as the reverse. Some 40 U.S. CDC staff were seconded to the WHO Beijing office to provide technical assistance after April 20. They entered China with UN documentation, rather than U.S. official passports. CDC Atlanta also assisted in sequencing the SARS genome.³⁵ For the Chinese in crisis, dealing with an international organization was both more urgent and more palatable that asking for bilateral assistance. This outbreak required social distancing and contact tracing, but it resolved relatively quickly. By July 2003 SARS had been eradicated worldwide.³⁶

Post-SARS: The Golden Period for International Cooperation

After SARS, health cooperation blossomed. The return of H5N1 in 2004 and 2005, (which still was not transmitting rapidly human-to-human, but was moving rapidly through poultry stock, was highly lethal and carried the potential that a small mutation might make it more infectious), kept international focus on China and infectious disease. The China CDC, only founded in December 2002, right before SARS, began to expand in earnest and was focused on rapid detection of outbreaks. They reported these H5N1 outbreaks immediately to WHO and shared information with both bilateral and multilateral partners.

The United States began to increase its long-term on-the-ground health presence in China as well as high-level attention. Both CDC Director Julie Gerberding and HHS Secretary Tommy Thompson visited Beijing in 2003. The new agreement on flu was signed in 2004, contemplating additional staffing and support. The two countries began to negotiate for broader cooperation in

emerging disease detection. In 2005, President George W Bush and President Hu Jintao met twice, first at the UN and then when Bush visited Beijing in November. They signed an agreement to cooperate on avian influenza, both bilaterally and with the relevant IOs, including WHO and the Food and Agricultural Organization (FA0).³⁷

China CDC was vigilant and prompt in reporting cases of H5N1. The major issue of concern for epidemiologists was that while the China CDC was identifying the human cases of avian influenza, the agricultural authorities weren't catching the bird outbreaks. It should have been much easier to find the birds, because thousands would get sick at once, but instead as a number of people noted to me at the time the humans were acting as the canaries. As a result, in reporting to Congress the United States still found China "uncooperative" in the sense that WHO was not receiving needed bird samples.³⁸

Much of U.S.-China bilateral cooperation did not intersect that closely with the WHO's main efforts. But as one top Bush era official described the attitude of that time: "The presumption was that the Chinese were good actors that they were playing by the international rules that they were meeting international standards, both for quality and for ethics."39 The United States had a CDC secondee working on childhood vaccinations at WHO's Beijing office for decades. WHO continue to have its very broad mandate, which the U.S. supported and for some of these years assigned an expert in tobacco control to WHO, as well. But the major U.S. bilateral effort focused much more narrowly on infectious disease. This included robust HIV/ AIDS programs that had gotten underway just before the SARS outbreak. CDC's Global AIDS Program originally located itself in the same building as WHO Beijing but found to their surprise that they had much less coordination and interaction than expected. 40 Nevertheless, for both HIV/AIDS and influenza there were clear WHO counterparts. The focus the United States put on emerging infections was different. WHO did not have such a specific program. Thus, while relations were amicable throughout the Bush and Obama years, the U.S. bilateral program operated mainly without relying on WHO's diplomatic resources.

A Weakening of Relations

The complex web of a relationship between the United States, China, and the WHO began to fray in the later years of the Obama administration. While there was a strong commitment to the importance of a China relationship through 2016, there was already less optimism than there had been in earlier years. ⁴¹ There was a shift toward relying only on the bilateral relationship, and then disappointment with the results.

Bilateral cooperation during Ebola outbreak in West Africa had given the Obama administration hope that the bilateral relationship could be further developed to collaboratively address multilateral aims. WHO's response was widely criticized,⁴² while the United States sent extraordinary numbers of staff and equipment to assist, including some 4000 from the U.S. CDC alone,⁴³ and the Chinese also had teams in West Africa.⁴⁴ The two countries had limited interaction with WHO. In Sierra Leone, the two countries' teams worked together, and they subsequently agreed to cooperate in helping to establish an Africa Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.⁴⁵

From numerous interviews with officials from that time, the United States was already becoming concerned about Chinese cooperation in the Africa CDC project in the latter years of the Obama administration. One issue that came up in a number of anonymous interviews was the Chinese desire for samples. While the U.S. CDC had received many samples from China over the years and access to samples is often a key goal for U.S. CDC, there was considerable and growing suspicion of Chinese purposes in gaining samples. There came to be a view that the Chinese were trying to obtain DNA to "track individuals."46 There doesn't appear to be evidence that the Chinese were using DNA to track anyone in Africa, but this issue became mixed with the actual cases of Chinese companies' sales of facial recognition and other types of surveillance equipment to African dictators. 47 At the same time there was also some concern about whether DNA collected in Africa might be used by Chinese biotech companies. These links were all vague, and certainly can't be documented using any public sources. However, they contributed to a growing sense of unease surrounding the relationship. But in the Obama administration, these concerns were balanced with concern for maintaining health ties with China.

In the early days of the Trump administration the health relationship appeared to be on track. Trump's short-lived first HHS Secretary, Tom Price,

visited China, and his second, Alex Azar, also discussed the possibility of a visit. But by 2018 the relationship was deteriorating with those in the field receiving little interest from Washington.⁴⁸ While U.S. health personnel in China continued to reach out to their WHO and bilateral counterparts, where there were actual WHO counterparts (which there weren't on the emerging infections portfolio),⁴⁹ these also diminished because others did not want to be affected by the increasingly negative overall relationship between China and the United States.⁵⁰ The overall science relationship got further bogged down by an eighteen month lapse in the renewal of the umbrella government-to-government cooperative agreement that only got renewed shortly before the COVID-19 outbreak.

CDC programs were also cut. Both the Global Disease Detection Program and the Field Epidemiology Training Programs were slashed.⁵¹ At the same time a number of key NIH agreements also lapsed.⁵²

Working in China also became more complex over this period. In April 2018, the Chinese State Council enacted regulations requiring international research go through government data centers before it could be used by foreign researchers. In speaking to experts with decades of experience in multiple U.S. scientific agencies, they identified the changes in China as real, but believed that the best way to address them successfully was through government attention and action. Both NIH and NSF had successful collaborative programs, including on infectious disease that they were able to maintain. Government-to-government agreements have long been used to protect scientists from accusations of improper data handling. The CDC approach included both agreements and the physical presence of its scientists within the China CDC structure. With less support from Washington, reduced staffing and a lapsed umbrella agreement, much of this structure was declining, just as it was becoming more complex to work in China.

COVID-19-Starting from Behind

When a new virus emerged in central China that would rapidly lead to the worst pandemic in 102 years, the United States while not blind, but was severely limited when compared to its capacity a few years before. COVID-19, not yet identified, began circulating in Wuhan some time in November or

early December, and by late December the Wuhan government had put a notice on its website, which WHO's Beijing office spotted December 31. WHO requested information from the Chinese government in Beijing on January 1st and alerted the Global Outbreak Alert and Response Network (GOARN) on January 2.⁵⁴ By January 3, the Directors of the China CDC and U.S. CDC were speaking by phone,⁵⁵ and on January 6 U.S. CDC Director Robert Redfield sent an offer of assistance to the China CDC.⁵⁶

There followed a period where the Chinese government reported some limited number of cases to the WHO and then stopped. But the Chinese published the full COVID-19 genome on January 11⁵⁷ and by January 22, 2020, it began reporting numbers regularly to WHO and allowed a WHO team to visit Wuhan.⁵⁸ By late January, the Chinese government had set up an effective program to control the disease, essentially closing down the entire province of Hubei, where Wuhan is located, setting up separate fever hospitals, and sending in some 9000 epidemiologists to assist with tracking and tracing. They also rapidly imposed lockdowns in the rest of China, with the result that the vast majority of cases for the first two years were in these early months in Wuhan and surrounding Hubei province. Until the omicron variant entered China in 2022, some 70 percent of China's 100,000+ cases were in Hubei province.⁵⁹ As a result, while China looked at first like it was doing badly, it then did quite well for two years. While without doubt the Chinese missed a number of early cases, it is now generally accepted that globally health systems are identifying no more than one-fourth of those infected.⁶⁰

At the same time, the United States was having a difficult time incorporating information that was coming from China into its own response. The remaining U.S. personnel on the ground had little access to information with no regular contact with a China CDC that was both politically cautious and working round the clock.⁶¹ It is unclear whether Redfield and those who advised him within U.S. CDC underestimated Chinese capacity or made a clumsy attempt to get a virus sample. Their offer to help map the genome was not needed—the Chinese published it shortly thereafter—and because of Chinese participation the NIH Human Genome Project, Chinese institutions' capacity was well-known in the United States.

Similarly, the United States seemed to be skeptical of WHO expertise. The U.S. CDC chose not to use a WHO-developed test⁶² and then later did not

appear to use information gleaned by the U.S. expert on the second WHO mission to China in February 2020.⁶³ The United States had relied heavily on this type of expert during the early months of the SARS outbreak,⁶⁴ but in this case there was little evidence that any of the lessons learned, such as the importance of fever hospitals and isolating patients before they were symptomatic were transferred. While the U.S. CDC sent 4000 staff to West Africa during Ebola, and they knew from the WHO teams that China had sent 9000 contact tracers to Wuhan, no similar effort was organized to shore up support for New York and other hard-hit cities early in the pandemic. In fact, instead of using the insights available through participation in the WHO, the Trump administration first denied the problem, and then when it finally had to recognize it, chose to blame China,⁶⁵ blame WHO⁶⁶ and complain about the lack of unilateral access to China in January.

The United States also led the call for an investigation into the origins of SARS-COV-2. Determining viral origins is complex biological investigation, not a legal inquest, and it often takes years or even decades. SARS link to the civet cat was not determined until after the disease had been eradicated,⁶⁷ and HIV/AIDS origins were not narrowed to central Africa until decades into the epidemic.⁶⁸ A group of five of the world's top virologists published a paper in Nature Medicine in March 2020 that debunked the widespread rumor of a bioengineered SARS-COV-2 (where Chinese had blamed the U.S. Army and the United States had blamed a Chinese lab), suggested a lab leak was unlikely and that the most likely scenarios were a recent jump to humans from animals or an earlier jump with a subsequent mutation. Since then the debate has become even more heated, but the best estimate of virologists is that animal origins are most likely.⁶⁹ Moreover, looking at who the Chinese government chose to punish in Hubei and Wuhan—over 300 people,⁷⁰ and none from the Wuhan Institute of Virology—it does not appear that the Chinese government suspected the lab in any way. In fact, from the rapid response to the outbreak, including decontaminating the markets (a standard procedure for outbreaks in China) it appears that the local government believed there was an animal origin, but did not have a more precise sense than that. What is clear at this point is that efforts from the first WHO mission to look at origins stalled in the subsequent political controversy, and that the more time elapses, the

less likely that definitive evidence will be found. It may be, but as with HIV/AIDS, it may be approximate.

WHO, like any member-serving agency whose budget depends entirely on its members, has been perceived as highly solicitous of its largest members. What this tends to mean is that U.S. politicians tend to think the organization treated China too lightly, while the Chinese perceive the WHO as bowing to U.S. pressure.⁷¹ Numerous career interlocutors pointed out to me that while the WHO is solicitous of China, it is even more so of the United States. given its position as one of the founders and historically the largest donor. The United States was demanded this WHO investigation even after it announced its planned departure from the organization. Since President Biden recommitted the United States to the WHO, his administration has not been visibly supportive of the WHO effort to look into virus origins. In fact, the administration announced its 90-day intelligence review of the origins right after the WHO mission's return,⁷² contributing to the controversy that has derailed the WHO process. The intelligence review turned up no new information, with most members of the intelligence community having no opinion on the origins, and the few they did being split. When the intelligence community released more information in October of 2021, they acknowledged that it was highly unlikely that the origins would be determined. ⁷³ But the review's release was accompanied by a highly critical press release from the White House, condemning Chinese lack of transparency and accusing the Chinese of "withholding information." The problem with this framing is that while there has been poor communication between China and the United States, it does not appear that the Chinese are hiding information they have. There is no indication that they know the origins of the disease. The U.S. response, demanding an international inspection of the Wuhan lab, draws Chinese ire, since it is highly unlikely that the United States would invite such an inspection of one of its government research facilities. In fact, unlike in the 1990s when a number of China CDC personnel spent months at CDC Atlanta learning how to run a public health lab, U.S. facilities now are far more closed, and Chinese are required to get clearance months in advance and are limited in what they can access.

Thus, with COVID-19 the United States did not use the WHO as an effective partner. In multiple cases, the United States has found the WHO too

slow in its responses. The United States wanted greater pressure on China in the early days of COVID-19. WHO followed its usual approach of negotiating with the affected country—it has no power to simply barge in—and actually received a much more rapid response than was the case during SARS. However, COVID-19 turned out to be a much more rapidly progressing disease. Similarly, WHO did negotiate a mission to look into COVID origins, and that mission came out with a significant workplan. But the United States wanted an answer to COVID origins in 90 days, and chose to go it alone.

The United States had significant experience working with the WHO to address global health needs and to deal with the complexities of promoting global health bilaterally. Over the years, the WHO had helped in coordinating, in providing international recognition and prestige and in reducing sovereignty concerns. In pushing the WHO so hard on the COVID origins question, the United States has not advanced the science, and it has run directly into the sovereignty issues that WHO as a member organization tries to deal with diplomatically. There isn't a simple answer to how to work with China on global health or any other issue. But there are a set of issues, and health is one, where we can't achieve health and safety for ourselves, much less for others around the world, without cooperating. The evidence of the last several decades is that an international organization can be an effective partner, and without it the chances of success are even lower.

Conclusion

Working with multilateral organizations can be challenging. They need to be responsive to all their member states, but they convey real advantages. Especially in challenging times they have more access precisely because other countries are members, even if this means compromise. Neither a multilateral organization nor the United States is going to use threats of force for a health question, so the truth is the only tool any country or IO has is diplomacy. What is clear is that the WHO actually does gain important information from member countries. It is also often able to gain access for U.S. experts during health crises from H5N1 to COVID. It provides an incentive structure for other countries, including China, to improve their health efforts, and this has been remarkably effective in China, as demonstrated by its improved influenza surveillance.

While COVID has certainly been a challenge, the Chinese moved much more quickly than during SARS. Regrettably, the disease moved even more quickly. But that does not obviate the fact that both U.S. bilateral efforts and WHO engagement over the decade plus since SARS meant that the Chinese response was swifter and more effective than it had been 17 years earlier.

The United States and China now have a much more contentious overall relationship, and so the question is how best to use this experience for the current moment. We cannot assume that relations will operate as they did in the past, but given that the bilateral relationship is rocky, engaging through multilateral partners seems all the more urgent. The truth is that the United States was asked to join each WHO team. The failures to use this information effectively were domestic. Thus, to expand on the policy recommendations presented at the beginning of this paper:

- The United States should increase its support for the WHO, including an increase in basic budgetary support by itself and work with other developed nations to increase support, as well. WHO's major challenges with efficacy are due to under-funding. Working with peer nations with difficult relationships mean that having a respected and effective international organization is even more important.
- The United States should support the strengthening of International Health Regulations, recognizing that greater scrutiny will also come to the United States. To have better compliance by other nations will mean that U.S. failures, in particular the failure to better protect U.S. citizens from disease and death during the COVID pandemic, will be subjects addressed by the international community.
- The United States should seek to develop for coronaviruses, and for other key viruses identified by the global public health community, an international surveillance regime similar to the influenza program the United States has supported since its inception. Given that novel coronaviruses have emerged in as geographically disparate locations as Saudi Arabia and China, and that SARS-COV2 has now produced multiple variants, some type of global surveillance system similar to

influenza appears critical. The United States worked directly with China to enhance both its collection and lab capabilities within the WHO umbrella. A similar effort is needed for coronaviruses. Presenting this as global or regional will reduce the risk that such a proposal is viewed as simply criticism of China. Focusing purely on China makes no sense either technically or politicall

- The United States should recognize that China is now a peer country producing public health and scientific excellence. While there are many gaps in China's performance, there are also gaps in U.S. performance (as witnessed by our COVID response), and thus we should not expect that uniform excellence is the mark of a peer country. To this end it means we should actively seek to learn as much as we seek to teach, and encourage scientific cooperation that enhances our own capacities
- The United States should fully staff its health activities in China, including CDC, NIH and FDA. It should also seek to resume cooperation agreements with Chinese scientific entities and focus on ensuring joint use of data. The United States currently has unfilled positions at its mission in China, so increasing staff would not require new bilateral agreements. But new bilateral agreements will also be essential. In speaking with those who have worked on these in recent years, there is still interest in collaborative work in China. The need is for support from Washington.
- Much of the world still needs to be vaccinated. This is an effort where U.S.-China cooperation within a global umbrella could make substantial progress. There is a real need to work with the Chinese to ensure their large production capacity is used effectively. Areas of joint study could include heterologous vaccination regimens (a Chinese vaccine followed by an mRNA) as well as whether there are some possibilities for enhancing local vaccines' efficacy. Global vaccination should be framed as a global public good, not a competition, just as it has been in the eradication of smallpox and the ongoing effort to eradicate polio.

• China is now facing a new and challenging period in facing the virus, the United States should reach out with respect and concern. If the U.S. government can refrain from accusing China—for instance once again questioning data, when we ourselves have real data gaps—and instead address the fact that it is now facing real challenges, there may well be an opportunity to improve our work together. The Chinese are going to need to think in new ways about testing, vaccination and treatments, issues the United States has been facing for the last two years.

COVID-19 has brought challenges not seen in public health in a century. It unfortunately arose at a low point in U.S.-China relations. The overall relationship is likely to continue to be rocky. As the United States has recently seen in other conflicted situations, this makes the need for partnership even great. Over the years, WHO has been an effective partner for the United States. It will not do everything the United States wants, because it has to be responsive to its member countries, but it is effective and has always welcomed U.S. expertise. Through WHO teams and programs it has provided the United States with its best window into China when there is a health emergency. China is not the only country with disease risk, but because of the concentration of people and animals it will continue to be one major concern. We, thus, need to work both to improve our health relationship with the Chinese and to support the international organization whose mission it is to promote global health. COVID-19 is not the last pandemic we will face.

The views expressed are the author's alone, and do not represent the views of the U.S. Government or the Wilson Center.

Notes

- 1 Donato Paolo Mancini, "Cash Shortages Mean Covax Cannot Accept New Doses, Says Executive," *The Financial Times*, January 25, 2022. Accessed March, 15, 2022. https://www.ft.com/content/d8506581-81a3-4cd2-bf3c-073eca9a0ae4
- 2 "History of PAHO," Accessed March, 15, 2022. https://www.paho.org/en/who-we-are/ history-paho
- 3 Details on WHO's predecessors and founding come from the first two chapters of Cueto, Marcos, Theodore M. Brown, and Elizabeth Fee, The World Health Organization: A History (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2019). However, the specific number for the U.S. contribution to WHO is misstated and I have corrected it from the original source: Rusk, Howard A, "World Health Organization Needs Active Help of U.S.," The New York Times, April 4, 1948. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://www.nytimes.com/1948/04/04/archives/world-health-organization-needs-active-help-of-u-s-ratification.html
- 4 Congressional Research Service, "U.S. Withdrawal from the World Health Organization: Process and Implications," October 21, 2020, Accessed March 15, 2022. https://sgp.fas. org/crs/row/R46575.pdf cites the date for withdrawal as July 6, 2021. In the event, the Biden withdrew the request on January 20, 2021, appointing Dr. Anthony Fauci as the U.S. Representative to the World Health Assembly. Christina Moralies, "Biden Restores Ties with the World Health Organization that were Cut by Trump," *The New York Times*, January 20, 2021. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/20/world/biden-restores-who-ties.html
- 5 Francesco Guarascio and Emma Farge, "Exclusive: U.S. Funding to WHO Fell by 25 percent During Pandemic," *Reuters*, January 25, 2022. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://www.reuters.com/world/exclusive-us-funding-who-fell-by-25-during-pandemic-document-2022-01-25/
- 6 Theodore M. Brown, Marcos Cueto, and Elizabeth Fee, "The World Health Organization and the Transition From "International" to "Global" Public Health," American Journal of Public Health 96:1 (2006), 62-72. Accessed March 15, 2022 https://ajph.aphapublications. org/doi/pdfplus/10.2105/AJPH.2004.050831 Andrew P. Cortell and Susan Peterson, "Dutiful Agents, Rogue Actors, or Both? Staffing, Voting Rules, and Slack in the WHO and WTO," Delegation and Agency in International Organizations. Cambridge, UK (2006). Gill Walt, "WHO under Stress: Implications for Health Policy." Health Policy 24:2 (1993), 125-144. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/016885109390030S
- 7 Walt 1993.
- 8 Cortell and Peterson 2006.
- 9 Sara E. Davies, Adam Kamradt-Scott, and Simon Rushton, Disease Diplomacy: International Norms and Global Health Security, (Baltimore: JHU Press, 2015); Kathryn Sikkink, "Codes Of Conduct for Transnational Corporations: The Case of the WHO/UNICEF Code," International Organization (1986), 815-840. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/2706830.pdf?casa_token=gaHbORyKhcQAAAAA:Nc6AIXv85_ DLaytU2FCdU2T-b5W-bEyqdfXg0uIEI0GOz2kdVNOW3Qdv_fuTJ-ptXC_3KQnKdL DekAgiTYum33I5f7bJ2nq0SXOb-oK_OAGv9zI7HtA

- 10 Alan J. Hay and John W. McCauley, "The WHO Global Influenza Surveillance and Response System (GISRS)—A Future Perspective," *Influenza and Other Respiratory* Viruses 12:5 (2018), 551-557. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/ pdfdirect/10.1111/irv.12565
- Michelle Roberts, "Flu Virus With 'Pandemic Potential' Found in China," BBC, June 30, 2020. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://www.bbc.com/news/health-53218704. Honglei Sun, Yihong Xiao, Jiyu Liu, Dayan Wang, Fangtao Li, Chenxi Wang, Chong Li et al. "Prevalent Eurasian Avian-Like H1N1 Swine Influenza Virus With 2009 Pandemic Viral Genes Facilitating Human Infection," Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 117:29 (2020), 17204-17210. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/32601207/
- 12 Thedi Ziegler, Awandha Mamahit, and Nancy J. Cox, "65 Years of Influenza Surveillance by a World Health Organization—Coordinated Global Network," *Influenza and Other Respiratory Viruses* 12:5 (2018), 558-565. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://pubmed.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/29727518/
- Paul K.S. Chan, "Outbreak of Avian Influenza A (H5N1) Virus Infection in Hong Kong in 1997," Clinical Infectious Diseases, no 34. Supplement_2 (2002), S58-S64. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://academic.oup.com/cid/article/34/Supplement_2/S58/459477; Yi Guan, G. J. D. Smith, R. Webby, and R. G. Webster, "Molecular Epidemiology of H5N1 Avian Influenza," OIE Revue Scientifique et Technique (2009). Accessed March 15, 2022. https:// dunapress.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/0A-LIGACAO-2-1.pdf
- Yuelong Shu, Ying Song, Dayan Wang, Carolyn M. Greene, Ann Moen, C. K. Lee, Yongkun Chen, Xiyan Xu, Jeffrey McFarland, Li Xin, Joseph Bresee, Suizan Zhou, Tao Chen, Ran Zhang, and Nancy Cox, "A Ten-year China-U.S. Laboratory Collaboration: Improving Response to Influenza Threats in China and the World, 2004–2014," BMC Public Health, vol. 19 (2019) (Supplement 3), 520. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://bmcpublichealth.biomedcentral.com/track/pdf/10.1186/s12889-019-6776-3.
- 15 Anonymous audio interview, July 30, 2020.
- 16 Ziegler et al 2018.
- 17 One question that arises, and a number of former policymakers have confirmed as a potential issue, is whether the wealth of expertise in influenza hasn't overweighted the focus toward that one class of viruses. While influenza is of great concern, it is clear that coronaviruses and perhaps some other categories require equivalent attention.
- 18 Anonymous audio interview July 30, 2020.
- 19 Anonymous audio interview July 30, 2020.
- 20 Jeffrey Koplan video interview July 13, 2020.
- 21 Shu et al, 2019.
- 22 Hongying Wang, "Linking Up with the International Track: What's in a Slogan?' The China Quarterly, No. 189, 2007, 1–23. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/china-quarterly/article/abs/linking-up-with-the-international-track-whats-in-a-slog an/45F9F14E9F10201308A4352E7E7501DE
- 23 Niall PAS Johnson and Juergen Mueller, "Updating the accounts: global mortality of the 1918-1920 'Spanish' Influenza Pandemic," *Bulletin of the History of Medicine* (2002), 105-115. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/44446153.pdf?casa_token=6xQ

- $1hTqlUSgAAAAA:KVFUht3fHj9HAQkY8MxR4mUgeq2YiT8F5HEsj8aiFsXQjs\\ZhNgnENcBhId_andgT9X1gEIYF3ksnO5rBNV5D9A_t7MLun1KVMhZkDIsWQH1O\\Gvbmjro$
- 24 Ziegler et al 2018.
- 25 Lone Simonsen, et al, "Global Mortality Estimates for the 2009 Influenza Pandemic from the Glamor Project: A Modeling Study," PLOS Medicine, 10:11 (2013): e1001558. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.1001558 Accessed March 15, 2022. https://journals.plos.org/plosmedicine/article?id=10.1371/journal.pmed.1001558
- 26 Ziegler et al 2018.
- 27 Robert G. Webster, Malik Peiris, Honglin Chen, and Yi Guan, "H5N1 Outbreaks and Enzootic Influenza," *Biodiversity* 7:1 (2006), 51-55. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/14888386.2006.9712795
- 28 Eating cooked chicken is not a bird flu risk, and even handling previously slaughtered chicken is a very low risk behavior, but the rumors of the outbreak and lack of any information from government or media led the local public to try to protect themselves in any way they could.
- 29 Anonymous audio interview July 30, 2020.
- 30 Nicholas Zamiska, "Bird-Flu Rift Shows China's Travails," The Wall Street Journal, November 8, 2006. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://www.wsj.com/articles/ SB116292692200415797
- 31 Alan Schnur, "The Role of the World Health Organization in Combating SARS, Focusing on the Efforts in China," in Arthur Kleinman and James L. Watson, eds., SARS in China: Prelude to Pandemic? (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2006), 31–52; Kirsten Lundberg "Credible Voice: WHO—Beijing and the SARS Crisis." Mailman School of Public Health, Columbia University Case Series, Case No. MSPH-13-0004.0 (February 2013), 1–21. Accessed January 28, 2022. https://ccnmtl.columbia.edu/projects/caseconsortium/casestudies/112/casestudy/files/global/112/WHO percent20SARS wm.pdf
- 32 Sara E. Davies, Adam Kamradt-Scott, and Simon Rushton, Disease Diplomacy: International Norms and Global Health Security (Baltimore, JHU Press, 2015).
- 33 Brundtland video interview August 26, 2020.
- 34 Lundberg 2013.
- 35 Personal recollections as U.S. Embassy Science Counselor 2003 2007. Fukuda audio interview July 22, 2020. Kurt Tong (U.S. Embassy Science Counselor 2000-2003) audio interview July 10, 2020. Anonymous video interview January 24, 2022.
- 36 World Health Organization (WHO), "Update 95—SARS: Chronology of a Serial Killer," No date. Accessed July 21, 2020. www.who.int/csr/don/2003_07_04/en/
- 37 Tiaji Salaam-Blyther and Emma Chanlett-Avery, "U.S. and International Responses to the Global Spread of Avian Flu: Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, January 11, 2006. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://www.hsdl.org/?view&did=459679
- 38 Salaam-Blyther and Chanlett-Avery 2006.
- 39 Anonymous video interview January 24, 2022.
- 40 Anonymous audio interview July 8, 2020.
- 41 Anonymous video interviews December 29, 2021 and January 3, 2022.
- 42 Adam Kamradt-Scott, "WHO's to Blame? The World Health Organization and the 2014 Ebola

- Outbreak in West Africa," *Third World Quarterly* 37:3 (2016): 401-418. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/01436597.2015.1112232 Lawrence O. Gostin, Devi Sridhar, and Daniel Hougendobler, "The Normative Authority of the World Health Organization," *Public Health* 129:7 (2015), 854-863. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://scholarship.law.georgetown.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2510&context=facpub
- 43 Beth Bell, Inger K. Damon, and Daniel B. Jernigan, et al, Overview, "Control Strategies, and Lessons Learned in the CDC Response to the 2014–2016 Ebola Epidemic," MMWR Suppl 2016; 65(Suppl-3), 4–11. Accessed March 15, 2022. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr. su6503a2
- 44 Christina Larson, "China Ramps Up Efforts to Combat Ebola," Science, November 3, 2014. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://www.science.org/content/article/ china-ramps-efforts-combat-ebola
- 45 USTR Archives, Office of the United States Trade Representative, "U.S. Fact Sheet for the 27th U.S.-China Joint Commission on Commerce and Trade," November 2016. Accessed January 30, 2022. https://ustr.gov/about-us/policy-offices/press-office/fact-sheets/2016/ november/us-fact-sheet-27th-us-china-joint.
- 46 Direct quote from video interview, January 3, 2022, but was also suggested by several other Obama and Trump era officials.
- 47 Joe Parkinson, Nicholas Bariyo, and Josh Chin, "Huawei Technicians Helped African Governments Spy on Political Opponents," *The Wall Street Journal*, August 15, 2019. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://www.wsj.com/articles/ huawei-technicians-helped-african-governments-spy-on-political-opponents-11565793017
- 48 Anonymous audio interview, January 7, 2022.
- 49 RJ Symonds audio interview, January 18, 2022.
- 50 Anonymous audio interview, January 7, 2022.
- 51 Anonymous audio interview, January 14, 2022.
- 52 Anonymous audio interview, January 17, 2022.
- 53 Dennis Normile, "China Asserts Firm Grip on Research Data," Science, April 9, 2018. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://www.science.org/content/article/china-asserts-firm-grip-research-data
- 54 World Health Organization (WHO), "Timeline of WHO's Response to COVID-19," June 29, 2021. Accessed March 15, 2022. www.who.int/news-room/detail/29-06-2020-covidtimeline.
- 55 , Glenn Kessler, "Did Trump Offer Experts to China to Help with the Coronavirus?", Washington Post, April 3, 2020. Accessed March 15, 2022. www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2020/04/03/ how-much-pressure-did-trump-put-china-access-concerning-coronavirus/
- FOIA (Freedom of Information Act), Letter by Robert R. Redfield to Dr. George Fu Gao, January 6, 2020. HHS-CDC-20-0895-A-000012. "CDC Communications Reflecting Early January COVID-19 Call Between Director Redfield and Chinese Authorities," American Oversight, June 24, 2020, 1-28. Accessed January 30, 2022 at www.americanoversight.org/ document/cdc-communications-reflecting-early-january-covid-19-call-between-director-redfield-and-chinese-authorities.

- 57 Jon Cohen, "Chinese Researchers Reveal Draft Genome of Virus Implicated in Wuhan Pneumonia Outbreak." *Science*, January 11, 2020. Accessed March 15, 2022. www. sciencemag.org/news/2020/01/chinese-researchers-reveal-draft-genome-virus-implicated-wuhan-pneumonia-outbreak.
- World Health Organization (WHO), "Mission Summary: WHO Field Visit to Wuhan, China 20–21 January 2020," January 22, 2020. Accessed March 15, 2022. www.who.int/china/news/detail/22-01-2020-field-visit-wuhan-china-jan-2020.
- Johns Hopkins Coronavirus Resource Center COVID-19 Dashboard. The 100,000 figure is through January 2022. By March 15, 2022 as omicron spread through the country, China had report 756,261 cases, with 620,000 in the previous month. https://coronavirus.jhu.edu/map.html
- 60 Steven J. Phipps, R. Quentin Grafton, and Tom Kompas, "Robust Estimates of the True (Population) Infection Rate for COVID-19: A Backcasting Approach." Royal Society Open Science 7:11 (2020): 200909. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://royalsocietypublishing.org/doi/10.1098/rsos.200909 Heather Reese, A. Danielle Iuliano, Neha N. Patel, Shikha Garg, Lindsay Kim, Benjamin J. Silk, Aron J. Hall, Alicia Fry, and Carrie Reed, "Estimated Incidence Of COVID-19 Illness And Hospitalization—United States, February–September, 2020," Clinical Infectious Diseases: An Official Publication of the Infectious Diseases Society Of America (2020): ciaa1780. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33237993/
- 61 Anonymous interviews, January 2022.
- 62 Shawn Boburg, Robert O'Harrow Jr., Neena Satija and Amy Goldstein, "Inside the Coronavirus Testing Failure: Alarm and Dismay Among The Scientists Who Sought to Help," *The Washington Post*, April 3, 2020. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/2020/04/03/coronavirus-cdc-test-kits-public-health-labs/https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/2020/04/03/coronavirus-cdc-test-kits-public-health-labs/https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/2020/04/03/coronavirus-cdc-test-kits-public-health-labs/?arc404=true
- 63 World Health Organization (WHO), "Report of the WHO-China Joint Mission on Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19)," February 16–24, 2020. Accessed March 15, 2022. www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/who-china-joint-mission-on-covid-19-final-report.pdf?sfvrsn=fce87f4e_2.
- 64 Tong audio interview July 10, 2020.
- 65 Jeff Stein, Carol D. Leonnig, Josh Dawsey and Gerry Shih, "U.S. Officials Crafting Retaliatory Actions Against China Over Coronavirus as President Trump Fumes," *The Washington Post*, April 30, 2020. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2020/04/30/trump-china-coronavirus-retaliation/
- 66 Andrew Jacobs, Michael D. Shear and Edward Wong, "U.S.-China Feud Over Coronavirus Erupts at World Health Assembly," *The New York Times*, May 18, 2020. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/18/health/coronavirus-who-china-trump.html
- 67 Ming Wang, Meiying Yan, Huifang Xu, Weili Liang, Biao Kan, Bojian Zheng, Honglin Chen et al, "SARS-CoV Infection in a Restaurant from Palm Civet," *Emerging Infectious Diseases* 11:12 (2005), 1860. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/16485471/
- 68 Jacques Pepin, The origins of AIDS. Cambridge University Press, 2011.

- Edward C. Holmes, Stephen A. Goldstein, Angela L. Rasmussen, David L. Robertson, Alexander Crits-Christoph, Joel O. Wertheim, Simon J. Anthony et al. "The Origins of SARS-Cov-2: A Critical Review," Cell 184:19 (2021), 4848-4856. https://pubmed.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/34480864/; Michael Worobey, "Dissecting the Early COVID-19 Cases in Wuhan," Science 374:6572 (2021), 1202-1204. https://www.science.org/doi/10.1126/science. abm4454; Gigi Kwik Gronvall, "The Contested Origin of SARS-CoV-2," Survival 63:6 (2021), 7-36. https://jhu.pure.elsevier.com/en/publications/the-contested-origin-of-sars-cov-2; Jonathan E., Pekar, Andrew Magee, Edyth Parker, Niema Moshiri, Katherine Izhikevich, Jennifer L. Havens, Karthik Gangavarapu et al, "SARS-CoV-2 Emergence Very Likely Resulted From at Least Two Zoonotic Events," (2022). https://zenodo.org/record/6291628#. YjFkjS-B10s; Michael Worobey, Joshua I. Levy, Lorena M. Malpica Serrano, Alexander Crits-Christoph, Jonathan E. Pekar, Stephen A. Goldstein, Angela L. Rasmussen et al, "The Huanan Market Was the Epicenter of SARS-Cov-2 Emergence," (2022). https://zenodo.org/ record/6299116#.YjFkty-B10s All of the above accessed March 15, 2022. Also, see discussions on the podcast This Week in Virology, Episode 760: SARS-CoV-2 origins with Peter Daszak, Thea Kølsen Fischer, Marion Koopmans; Episode 774: Kristian Andersen, Robert Garry, and the deleted SARS-CoV-2 sequences. https://www.microbe.tv/twiv/archive/
- 70 Xinhua, "China Penalizes Derelict Officials in Coronavirus Fight," Xinhua, February 5, 2020. Accessed January 28, 2022. Link is now broken. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-02/05/c_138755872.htm. This report is just from the early days of the pandemic. Each subsequent wave has seen more officials punished for infection control failures.
- 71 Amy Maxmen, "WHO Chief Tedros Looks Guaranteed For Re-Election Amid COVID Pandemic," *Nature*, January 6, 2022. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-022-00019-4
- 72 The report is World Health Organization. "WHO-convened global study of origins of SARS-CoV-2: China Part," (2021). Access March 15, 2022. https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/who-convened-global-study-of-origins-of-sars-cov-2-china-part
- 73 Nomaan Merchant, "U.S. Intel Doesn't Expect To Determine Origins of COVID-19, *The Associated Press*, October 29, Accessed March 15, 2022. https://apnews.com/article/coronavirus-pandemic-joe-biden-science-health-china-2fe4518ac7aef9b54ea4329385d121c4 https://www.dni.gov/files/ODNI/documents/assessments/Unclassified-Summary-of-Assessment-on-COVID-19-Origins.pdf Accessed March 15, 2022.
- 74 White House, "Statement by President Joe Biden on the Investigation into the Origins of COVID- 19," August 27, 2021. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://www.whitehouse.gov/ briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/08/27/statement-by-president-joe-biden-on-theinvestigation-into-the-origins-of-covid-percentE2 percent81 percentA019/

